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Mark Hoban MP
Financial Secretary to the Treasury

HM Treasury 
1 Horse Guards Road 
London SW1A 2HQ 
30 September

Dear Minister,

Credit after the Credit Crunch: Summary and Request for Ministerial Reply

Thank you for the interest you have taken in the work of the Conservative Policy Forum. This Paper summarises the submissions received in response to our discussion paper Credit after the Credit Crunch, which was distributed in June and July 2011.  

A summary of detailed responses has been prepared and is enclosed with this letter.  From that summary, I would like to draw to the Minister’s attention to seven top recommendations for 2015 and beyond:

1. Normalise the banks by disposing of government shares and allowing the financial markets to operate freely and without continued government and Bank of England interference as soon as it is safe (in the national and international monetary context) and in the interest of the taxpayer to do so.
2. Ensure that individual bankers and their management boards face the consequences of adverse decisions rather than risking moral hazard due to continued taxpayer support and lack of personal and board accountability for flawed decision making.
3. Support credit unions and building societies and create more diverse and local financial credit (loan) capability;

4. A broader package of support to encourage the growth of small and medium size businesses, including export assistance;

5. Improve financial education, particularly for young people, so that they can fully appreciate any debt obligations they take on;

6. Better regulation of irresponsible financial advertising, including cold-calling, emailing and junk mail drops, particularly that which is directed at younger people;

7. Continuing government leadership in lowering national debt as a proportion of national income.

Finally, a comment which I enjoyed enormously and which I hope that you may too:

Governments do not abolish boom and bust any more than they abolish gravity (Oxford East)
We look forward to receiving your response, which we shall then send on to our members and post on our website, and trust that our contribution proves useful.

Yours sincerely

Natalie Elphicke
Director of the CPF

Credit after the Credit Crunch: Summary Paper
Questions Asked
1.
What are the lessons for government from the credit crunch?  Do you think these will remain relevant in the period 2015-2020? 
2.
Do mutuals, such as credit unions and building societies, have a different role to play than those of banks? If so, how would you describe that role and how can these be encouraged in 2015?  If not, please explain.
3.
Imagine you are in 2015, taking into account the expected recovery of the economy and the banks back to lending properly. What would you like the priorities for making available credit and loans to be?
· home mortgages 
· business loans
· business loans to small and medium sized businesses
· personal loans (for example, for holidays or for students)
· car leases
· credit card facilities and short term overdrafts
· none of the above, it is up to the banks to decide for themselves
· other (please specify)
4.
Do you anticipate a shift in culture and attitude by 2015 towards lower levels of personal indebtedness?  Should there be a national programme to tackle 'over-indebtedness' like that for obesity, drinking or smoking?
5.
Comparing finance to energy security and food sustainability, from 2015 should there be a 'money security' policy for the nation?  
6.
Given the measures outlined above to help small businesses during this parliament, what could the government do after 2015 to help smaller businesses in your area to grow and attract investment?  
7.  A young person at secondary school now might be considering entering the financial services industry after 2015.  What do you think can be done to encourage our able young people to enter into banking and other financial services professions? Should we be teaching better financial education to young people in the future?
 8. What do you think will be the main credit-related challenges facing the country in 2015?
1. 
Lessons for government from the Credit Crunch
Respondents were highly critical of failures in both foresight and regulation on the part of the Labour government, the financial regulators and bankers in relation to the Credit Crunch.

Several groups commented on the continuing adverse effects of the bailout mindset in protecting banks and bankers who behaved irresponsibly, and failing to allow well managed financial institutions to grow at the expense of the badly managed, as they would do in a normal competitive environment as a result.  

There was extremely strong support for ‘normalising’ the banks as soon as is safe to do so and implementing a more effective system to penalise those who acted so irresponsibly financially in the future.

2.
The role of mutuals: credit unions and building societies
There was a clear recognition of the specific, beneficial and different role played by building societies, credit unions and financial mutuals compared to banks.

It was noted by several groups that building societies had fared better than banks in the credit crunch, and the failure of Northern Rock was strongly associated with its conversion to a bank.   The historic demutualisation of building societies was widely criticised.

Some groups noted the central place that both types of organisation could have in the development of both localism and the Big Society.

They are the embodiment of institutions run and created by local people helping other local people i.e. should be at the heart of the government’s localism agenda (Central Suffolk)
There was strong and widespread support for the role of well run credit unions in  the provision of loans for financially disadvantaged individuals, particularly with small loans and payday cheque facilities. Some groups recommended that there should be financial incentives to encourage support of these ‘safer’ organizations.

They could be encouraged by having relief on rates if they have branches in deprived areas. They could also have other financial incentives to have a presence in lower income districts (Aldridge-Brownhills)
Both types of organisation fulfil a need not met by the banks.  They should be encouraged to continue (Bath and North East Somerset)
Mutuals or building societies could be encouraged if savings were tax exempt (even if the exemption was capped) whilst they maintain their mutual status (South Ribble)
[Mutuals] have a vital role in the mortgage market and providing small low cost short term loans to individuals within communities.  They can provide a more personal service for mortgages and investments focused on the community.  (Catherington, Meon Valley)
3. 
Lending priorities for 2015
Respondents prioritised business loans to small and medium sized enterprises, home mortgages and business loans for credit and loans from 2015. Personal finance was considered lower priority. This reflected the importance, expressed by many respondents, of credit and loans to help business growth and the rejection of the over-reliance upon credit and loans for personal expenditure.
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4. 
Shift in attitude
There was a split response from groups as to whether they anticipated that there would be a wider shift in culture and attitude towards lower levels of indebtedness by 2015. 
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However, there was a strong view expressed that current attitudes towards debt are not healthy for the country and an attitudinal adjustment would be beneficial. Despite this, a national programme tackling over-indebtedness was rejected. It was widely suggested that the best way to change individual behaviour was to continue to display changed government behaviour:
Gordon Brown famously claimed that he had ‘banished boom and bust’. The feeling we had was that he genuinely believed this and consequently failed to ‘save for a rainy day,’ after all there weren’t going to be any! This was a clear signal to the population in general too, who like Gordon, also conspicuously failed to save anything either. The lesson here is that Government fiscal behaviour influences that of the populace too (Poole)
There was a very useful suggestion about terminology:

We suggest that the term credit has become a misnomer for personal debt.  The challenge should be to call debt what it is (and to regard it as something that should be avoided), and to use the word credit in the business sense – ie in relation to the deployment and recycling of funds (Lyme Bay, West Dorset)
5.
A 'money security policy’ for the nation?  
Most respondents who expressed a view, expressed the view that a separate ‘money security policy’ was not needed, as that was the primary job of the Treasury and the Bank of England.  Some respondents considered that a money security policy was not achievable in isolation in the same way that, for example, more power stations could be built to satisfy energy requirements:

Money differs from energy and food in that it has no intrinsic value – its value depends on the trust placed in it.  If we are to maintain a stable currency we should ensure that investment is backed by real saving – not artificial saving created when money lent finds its way back into the banking system 
(D.Burling, London)
For many groups this was not a concept which was a familiar one.  Many groups commented that having our own currency with its own identity (i.e. not the Euro) had been the best policy to ensure money security for our Nation. 

6. 
Encouraging small business to grow and attract investment
Some groups commented on Project Merlin and that it was felt to be a good first step in assisting small and medium term businesses obtain the funding which they needed.  It was also noted that assistance, advice and support was important to start up businesses, to help reduce the risk of those businesses failing.

Generally groups felt very strongly that the banks ought not to be told who to lend to, and that was their own business decision to make.  

Most responses highlighted a number of ways, other than merely loans, where businesses could be helped. These included:
· Reducing the level of business rates for smaller businesses;

· Reducing corporation tax, particularly for smaller businesses which could use that money to invest and grow their businesses instead;

· Reducing the barriers to employment, particularly cost (tax and NIC) and complexity (regulations) of employing staff for a start up or micro enterprise; 

· Supporting not for profit loan providers to smaller businesses (the ‘South West Investment Group’ was raised as a successful example of a not for profit finance provider);

· More generous research and development tax credits for smaller businesses;
· Encouraging public bodies to buy local goods, and to take more account of carbon footprint costs within their value for money criteria; and
· Reviewing the practical application of EU Procurement rules.
There were two areas where respondents considered that there was not a level playing field for smaller businesses:

· It was felt that too often tax and other financial and marketing incentives are made towards big retail business chains at the expense of similar (or indeed any) assistance or support for local smaller businesses, especially in the high street

· Business development for overseas exports supported big business at the expense of smaller business - tax deductibility of business development trips for smaller overseas export was highlighted.

7.
 Financial education and financial services careers
There was little support for measures to encourage young people to enter into banking and other financial services professions, perhaps reflecting the long term damage of the credit crisis to levels of trust in the financial services industry. 

Some respondents commented on the complexity of some banking products and their own sense that some bankers, including perhaps senior management bankers, just did not understand it.  Better training within the industry itself was highlighted as a recommendation, alongside more personal responsibilities for senior decision-takers as highlighted earlier in this paper.
Respondents were very supportive of Coalition moves to increase funding for debt advice groups. There was an innovative suggestion about communication: 

[U]se ‘soap operas’ to promote the best ways of getting advice on handling personal debt (Dunadd & West Loch Fyne, Argyll and Bute; submission on Rebalancing the Economy)
More generally, there was widespread enthusiasm for introducing a school-based national programme of financial education in the future. 

8. 
Main credit related challenges for 2015
The general view expressed was that the credit crisis will have eased by 2015 but that long term challenges to the banking and financial services industry, and our wider economy, will continue to have a serious impact. 

The six top recommendations springing from this paper were:
1. Normalise the banks by disposing of government shares and allowing the financial markets to operate freely and without continued government and Bank of England interference as soon as it is safe (in the national and international monetary context) and in the interest of the taxpayer to do so.

2. Ensure that individual bankers and their management boards face the consequences of adverse decisions rather than risking moral hazard due to continued taxpayer support and lack of personal and board accountability for flawed decision making.

3. Support credit unions and building societies and create more diverse and local financial credit (loan) capability;

4. A broader package of support to encourage the growth of small and medium size businesses, including export assistance;

5. Improve financial education, particularly for young people, so that they can fully appreciate any debt obligations they take on;

6. Better regulation of irresponsible financial advertising, including cold-calling, emailing and junk mail drops, particularly that which is directed at younger people;

7. Continuing government leadership in lowering national debt as a proportion of national income.

____________________________________________________________________________________________________

What challenges do you think Britain will face in 2015? 
Join the discussion at www.conservativepolicyforum.com
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